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 PRESIDENT'S WELCOME  

Dear Friends, 
I am excited to be able to welcome you to another newsletter filled with stories of CCCBC success. 
This term really has been a great one for the club, and I hope you 
enjoy reading about it.  

After the success of Torpids, training began with a certain 
determination not to let standards slip. When Summer Eights 
arrived, it brought with it the 50 year anniversary of our 1963 crew 
winning blades. To celebrate, five of the ‘63 crew (plus their cox) 
went out in a boat with 3 members of our current M1. The outing 
was a roaring success (despite the weather and some equipment 
failure), and was enjoyed hugely by the current members of the 
boat club. I must extend my thanks to the members of the ’63 
crew and their families who attended, for being so supportive and 
interesting. It was a pleasure to welcome them back into the boat 
club.  

Maybe the return of the 1963 crew brought us luck, because Eights was superb for our club. No 
Corpus crew was bumped, both M2 and W1 went up 2 and our M1 rowed fantastically to win blades 
(much to the delight of a packed boathouse). I am incredibly grateful to everyone who worked so 
hard to help CCCBC achieve such great results, and I would particularly like to thank our captains and 
coaches.  

Over the past term I have become very aware that the Friends of CCCBC does not always run very 
effectively, and that the amount of involvement Old Members have in our boat club is hugely 
dependent on individual committees. In an attempt to combat this, I have asked Kit Villiers and 
Emma Lucy Pinchbeck to act as ‘Alumni Liaison’ for the club. They will be advising us on all things 
related to the ‘Friends of CCCBC’, and will hopefully help to improve continuity between 
committees. They would be happy to receive questions, suggestions or requests from you and can 
be contacted at 

Emma Lucy Pinchbeck:  el.pinchbeck@googlemail.com 

Kit Villiers:   kitvilliers@yahoo.co.uk 

I am very pleased to be able to announce that we have raised enough money to buy our much 
needed ergs. Thank you to everyone who contributed – the entire club is incredibly grateful. The 
new machines will make a huge difference to our ability to train together, and I hope that this will 
allow our crews to continue to climb the divisions in both VIIIs and Torpids.  

Once again, I sincerely hope you enjoy this newsletter. As ever, if there’s anything you’d like to 

comment on, please do not hesitate to get in touch. We love to hear from you. In particular, we have 

a growing archive of stories and photographs appearing on our website (www.cccbc.org.uk) and 

would be glad of any and all contributions. 

Clare Franklin 

President of CCCBC 
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COMMITTEE 2013-2014 

Secretary                  President                  Treasurer 

                

Esther Rich           Clare Franklin             Christopher Ewing 

 
 

CAPTAINS 
   Men's                           Women's 

                                 

Alexander  Law                  Chloe Farrar 
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SUMMER EIGHTS 2012 

 WEDNESDAY THURSDAY FRIDAY SATURDAY OVERALL 

M1 +1 +1 +1 +1 +4 AND 

BLADES 

W1 0 +1 +1 0 +2 

M2 +1 0 0 +1 +2 

 

MEN'S SUMMER EIGHTS 2013 REPORT 

ALEX LAW, MEN’S CAPTAIN  

 At the end of Hilary I stepped down from my position of President of the boat club only to inherit 

the position of Men's Captain from David Fidgett who was sadly lost to that monster, Finals, but still 

decided to row in more casual capacity. From him I inherited a very strong squad. Seven of that 

Torpid stayed on to row, and our own half-blue Joe 'magnitude of my achievement' Dawson 

returned from Isis-Goldie triumph to swell our ranks. Samuel Robberts and Peter Smith decided to 

continue rowing even with Finals approaching, true rowers through and through. 'Old man of the 

Isis' James Marsden also returned to the coxing seat for his 167th competition with CCCBC, and we 

were grateful for his wisdom and experience. Emily Boocock joined as a novice cox and 

demonstrated a natural talent for steering and motivating an VIII.  

 In addition to the returning first squad I 

found myself with a very keen second boat 

from last Torpid. With such a strong squad, 

selection for first and second boats would 

prove to be tough. The term kicked off with 

the customary training camp before the 

familiar and horrible 2k test came upon us. I 

was shocked with the results, as 6 members 

of the squad pulled a sub 7 minute time and 

every rower managed to improve their 

times from last term. I was impressed and 

had some difficult decisions to make. In the 

end the Torpid crew remained fairly intact, 

with only Joe Dawson coming in instead of Guy Ward and Harry Begg moving up into the seat 

vacated by David Fidgett. Special mention has to be made to Guy, who probably undertook the most 

outings of any member of the squad, rowing not only in M2, but also deputising when Joe was on 

Blues duty. 
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Once crews were set we jumped at training with drive and determination. Full use was made of the 

long summer days, and crews would sometimes find themselves rowing in the morning and evening. 

Things were looking good. In 3rd week, however, disaster struck. Harry was ruled out of summer 

eights with a knee injury, so Adrian was called up to fill his seat in the first boat. Thankfully our depth 

of squad meant that we could handle Harry's unfortunate injury. We returned to training with 

renewed vigour and verve and I prayed that this would be the last surprise on the road to Eights. 

My prayers, however, were to go unfulfilled as 4th week came on and our training was once again 

disrupted. I was forced to leave over the weekend and returned to find two of the first boat struck 

down by mumps and as a result sent home into quarantine by the doctor. They were to return 2 

days before Summer Eights, but this meant that we only had one outing as the full first boat before 

the start of the Regatta, and our other outings filled by subs from the second boat. The weekend 

before summer eights we challenged 

Brasenose, a crew a full division higher than us 

(and who would go on to win blades) to a 

couple of pieces and managed to hold them. A 

promising sign, but one not yet fully 

appreciated by the crew. 

Suddenly Summer Eights were upon us. M2 

kicked off the Wednesday in style, bumping 

Worcester IV before Donnington Bridge. M1 

continued the run of bumps catching New 2 in 

the gut. So far so good. Thursday arrived and 

M2 were up again, this time featuring a cameo 

appearance by ex-President Ryan Wood in the 

two seat. They were gaining on St. Antony's 

before a 3 boat collision occurred in the centre of the river. M2 rowed past them and figured that 

they must have bumped one of the three boats, but carried on rowing nonetheless. Later it was 

adjudged that St. Antony's were too entangled to avoid being bumped and so technical row-overs 

were awarded. We were incensed - we felt cheated, but there was nothing we could do against the 

decision. M1 continued their good fortune, first clipping St. Hugh's in the gut, before ramming into 

them on the start of Greenbanks to make sure of the bump.  

Friday saw some of the worst rowing conditions I personally have ever witnessed. Gale force winds 

would tip the boat on every other stroke and it was incredibly difficult to keep composure and 

technique. The day kicked off with a reunion of the blades winning 1963 crew who went out for a 

half lap and showed up many of the boats about to compete. A minor scare with the rudder aside 

the row went smoothly and was thoroughly impressive. Then it was M2's turn to brace the 

conditions. After 8 boats ahead of them bumped out, it looked like they were on for a fairly 

uneventful row-over. But Magdalen, who had started 4th in the river, hit a tree and then for some 

reason tried to land. Coming onto the Greenbank and the final kilometre of the race there were 8 

lengths between M2 and Magdalen. This they managed to close down to a length and a half before 

the finish line. It was a heroic effort. The nerves amongst M1 were high on Friday. Having achieved 2 

bumps in 2 days we were starting to hope. Merton stood in our way though, and we were worried 
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about all the things that could go wrong in a bumps race. In the end our worries were unfounded. 

We dealt better with the terrible conditions than Merton and caught them at the entrance of the 

gut. The relief in the boat was palpable. We were on for blades... 

Saturday came and there was a steely determination in the crew. M2 provided us with a favourable 

omen by bumping Worcester III just past Donnington Bridge. Then M1 were up. As we rowed down 

to the start line we saw members of that '63 winning blades crew dotted a points along the bank. 50 

years on, it felt like the weight of history was on our shoulders. Queens were ahead of us, a crew 

who had been bumped every day so far. We were confident, but naturally nervous. Under 

Donnington Bridge Marsden cried out his now familiar kill call. We gave everything, and in a matter 

of strokes we heard 'CONCEDE' bellow through the cox box. And then it was all over. We had done it.  

At this point Joe Dawson revealed that he had snuck into the boathouse the night before and hidden 

a bottle of bubbly in the boat. This he now produced and on our row past the boathouse proceeded 

to spray the rest of the crew. We landed and were greeted by cheers and champagne, and the rest 

of the day was filled with celebration. I would narrate more, but for some reason a lot of my 

memory from then on seems rather hazy... 

A great thank you has to go to our coach, Oliver Jack, who has done a great job in not only getting 

our first boat to a high standard, but also in managing to get a second boat that consisted almost 

entirely of novices to row at a standard higher than much of the rest of their division. He also bank 

rode us on every day with his head camera, meaning that we have footage of all of M1's races and 

the Saturday's race of M2, which can be found here: 

http://www.youtube.com/playlist?list=PLSkuu2tfVgq8GER-I0W85EQnxgak3AW08 

This term has been a great success for the Men's Boat Club and caps a highly successful year. The 

future looks bright. We have a strong and dedicated squad and thoughts now turn to Torpids next 

year. 

Crew Lists 

M1: 

Cox: James Marsden 

S- Joe Dawson 

7- Alex Law (c) 

6- Peter Smith 

5- Jonathan Reader 

4- Samuel Robberts 

3- Adrian Matthew 

2- Haydn Child 

B- Chris Ewing 

M2: 

Cox: Emily Boocock 

S- David Fidgett 

7- Guy Ward 

6- Tobias Wijvekate 

5- Jacob Rainbow 

4- Saul Cooper 

3- Ian Headley 

2- Yutao Gui 

B- Aled Jones 

http://www.youtube.com/playlist?list=PLSkuu2tfVgq8GER-I0W85EQnxgak3AW08
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     WOMEN'S SUMMER EIGHTS 2012 REPORT 

CHLOE FARRAR, WOMEN'S CAPTAIN  

After a fantastically successful Torpids, we began Trinity a few squad members down (due to illness 

and exams) but with a fantastic group of motivated girls, hoping to do just as well as we did in Hilary. 

So we got down to lots of ergs, outings and circuits sessions, revelling in the comparably beautiful 

weather to previously in the year! We also took the opportunity to train up some keen novices with 

the plan to get them able to race in eights. 

By 3rd week it was that dreaded time of term – 

2k time. So one afternoon, we all bundled down 

to the boathouse, along with our new coach, 

Henry Swarbrick, to give it our best shot.  

Everyone improved on their times from pre-

Torpids, giving real hope as we got closer to the 

races, and making setting boats very difficult! 

We set our two crews, and got down to 

preparing for racing. W2 qualified through 

Rowing On in a boat that had been out once in 

a crew together, which was an impressive feat! 

Then suddenly, chaos reigned in the women’s boat club. Glandular fever, mumps and injuries all led 

to the unfortunate scenario of not having enough rowers to field a W2. On the Saturday, we took 

the sad decision to scratch W2. It was definitely not an easy decision to make, and I know there were 

members of the boat who deserved to race after their dedication all term. Ultimately it was really 

the only option – we had already tried calling everyone we could think of who might want to race – 

and it definitely was not a decision made lightly. 

On Wednesday, our slightly rearranged but confident W1 ventured out to race for the first day of 

VIIIs, chasing Wadham II. We were definitely gaining on them, but unfortunately Wadham caught up 

with the boat in front of them first and our W1 rowed over.  

Thursday saw another slightly altered crew head out – this time chasing LMH, and bumping them at 

the start of the gut! 

Friday’s weather was a bit more dramatic, and it was echoed in our racing! After bumping St Hilda’s 

just before the gut, they proceeded to have an unfortunate encounter with the bank, and not long 

later, the klaxons were sounding. The part of this which most sticks in my memory was Felix literally 

jumping into Alice’s lap in order to avoid being decapitated by one of LMH’s blades during the pile 

up. We sincerely hope the St Hilda’s cox wasn’t severely injured and that their boat’s bow is all 

happy and fixed. (Top tannoy announcement of the day, "If anyone is in possession of St Hilda's bow, 

please could you return it to race desk?"). 
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On Saturday a rare event happened, we had 

exactly the same crew as the day before! We 

used this team spirit to chase down Wadham 

II again, but ended up rowing over as 3rd in the 

division as they caught St Hugh’s too quickly. 

It was nice to row past boathouse island and 

see so many people come down to support 

Corpus on such a nice day.  

After we had landed, M1 had their race. It was 

a particularly special race as a bump would 

result in the magical b-word. And bump they 

did! I would like to congratulate all of M1 on their achievements (but you could have caught them 

faster if you didn’t have the champagne tucked away in the boat!) 

Despite all the setbacks, I thoroughly enjoyed my first Summer VIIIs (even though I very nearly didn’t 

get to race!) +2 is definitely not something to be disappointed with!  Initially the idea of captaining 

VIIIs despite never having raced in the event before terrified me, but I’d like to thank everyone who 

helped me out with it all in some way (particularly Henry and Coralie for coaching, and Felix for 

agreeing to cox last minute!) I have a lot of faith that we will do well next year – we have a strong, 

dedicated squad which we can only add to when the freshers arrive! Bring on Torpids 2014! 

 

 Wednesday Thursday Friday Saturday 

Cox: Felix Neate Felix Neate Felix Neate Felix Neate 

 Alice Lattey Alice Lattey Alice Lattey Alice Lattey 
 Ele Grieveson Ele Grieveson Ele Grieveson Ele Grieveson 
 Maria Langslow Maria Langslow Maria Langslow Maria Langslow 
 Sophie Godard Desmarest Sophie Godard Desmarest Chloe Farrar Chloe Farrar 
 Cora Salkovskis Cora Salkovskis Cora Salkovskis Cora Salkovskis 
 Francesca Cioni Chloe Farrar Esther Rich Esther Rich 
 Esther Rich Steph Cherrill Steph Cherrill Steph Cherrill 
 Sarah Toner Sarah Toner Sarah Toner Sarah Toner 

Chasing: Wadham II LMH St Hilda’s Wadham II 

Result: Rowed over Bumped! Bumped! Rowed over 
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1963 CREW REUNION 

MORCOM LUNT, STROKE OF M1 1963 

Message to CCC BC Current Rowers 

On behalf of the crew of the 1963 Summer VIII, many, many, thanks for your welcome, courtesy, 

assistance, and support over the weekend.   It was truly memorable for those of us able to be with 

you, John Anscomb, Kit Villiers, Robert Herbertson, David Joyce, and Morcom Lunt. 

The notes that followed give some background to this year’s 50th Anniversary Reunion.   The 

headings will enable you to skip the bits which might be boring. 

Reader Beware 

Many studies show that eye witnesses are unbelievably unreliable.   Add to that, Winston Churchill’s 

reply to the question which was put to him just after he had left office as Prime Minister in 1945, 

“How will history judge us?”   He replied “History will be kind to me, because I shall write it.”    

Please note though that I have taken account of the record in the CCC BC Captain’s Log Book for 

1962-63 academic year that is held by the College Archivist.    

A personal perspective 

In the summer of 1963, we “knew” that we were “special”.   We were not so aware of our luck with 

the starting order of the Summer Second Division.   Had Worcester started ahead of St Peters, we 

would have needed an over-bump – and while we were fast enough, I doubt if we would have had 

sufficient stamina given the small amount of fitness training that we had done. 

 

We first realised that we were quick early in the term when we did a “Start and Green Bank” against 

Keble’s First VIII - that was to get four bumps to go Head of the River.   I recall that both crews were 

very surprised, we happily, Keble less so, when there was barely a canvas difference after about one 

minute.   But we needed our luck on the Wednesday.   Having a poor row from 8th in Division 2, we 

were close to Pembroke when they stopped and we did not - until our bow, riding over their riggers, 

was halfway between their five and six.   Pembroke appealed the bump on the grounds that they 

were unable to go past the near-stationery Worcester and St Peters.   The bump stood, phew. 

Moreover, we were 

also inconsistent and 

like Longfellow’s 

“Little Girl”, there 

were times when our 

rowing was indeed 

horrid, as Nick Tinne 

stated so eloquently 

(noted by John 

Anscomb in the 

Captains log book.). 
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Paradoxically, we had our best Eights’ row the next day when we needed it least.   The Captain’s log 

records that it took circa 35 strokes to bump St Peters.    

My memory says I counted 32 from the gun to the “Easy All”.   Take your pick.    

On the Friday, Worcester 1st VIII was caught easily by Donnington Bridge, but on Saturday, Jesus 1st VIII 

made us row to the exit of the gut by refusing to acknowledge the contacts made over the previous 150 

yards. 

Then our Bump Supper was “immortalized” in “The History of the University of Oxford” Volume VIII: 20th 

Century.   [See Plate 8.3, following page 322.] 

2003 Reunion 

Following a chance May 2002 conversation between Kit Villiers and Morcom Lunt and scores of 

emails, we reconvened at the Corpus Boathouse on the Friday morning of 2003 Eights.    

In good weather we enjoyed an effective row that reinforced our views about our Crew!   (There is a 

video but few photographs of the event.)   Here is the VIII rowing upstream towards the boat house 

at the end of a “start and 20” (by which time we had run out of puff).    

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

2013 Reunion 

One of the reasons for holding a 40th Anniversary row was that by the time the 50th anniversary 

came round we would all be around or over 70 years of age.   We could have no guarantees that we 

would all be able to return to Oxford, let alone get in and row a boat.    

None-the-less, in 2012, a conversation between John Anscomb and Morcom Lunt again led to scores 

of emails.   Sadly, three gaps developed.   However, Clare and her fellow Officers were very effective 

in finding volunteers for the gaps.   Nobly, given their lack of knowledge about our competence and 

physical state, Peter Smith, Samuel Robberts, and Joe Dawson, volunteered to join us rowing at Bow, 

2, and 4 respectively.    

However, as we passed the 

boathouse going to Folly 

Bridge, we heard “Can we 

have our boat back 

please?”   

And that was the end of 

the outing - we left the 

river while “ahead”.    

This is my favourite 

photograph from the 1963 

Eights: it shows Corpus closing 

in on St Peters Hall.    

To assess how fast we were 

going, relate the cover against 

the (probable) rating of 35 or 

36 



Friends of CCCBC Newsletter Trinity 2013 
 

10  

 

The outing was the start of a weekend of highlights though the forecast for the Friday morning was 

accurate, “Overcast, 8°C, NW wind of 20mph gusting to 39mph, with 40% probability of 

precipitation”.    

Being constrained by 2013 rules, our total outing could not last longer than 30 minutes – but surely, 

that would be enough.   

From the video and 12 excellent photographs taken by Clare, I compiled a timeline.   We moved off 

the raft at 10:33:10, but by 10:34:24, our cox, Richard Wilson, was holding the toggles on the rudder 

wires up in the air, declaring that the rudder had broken and he could not steer.   But mainly under 

wind power we accelerated downstream and with just occasional strokes to maintain alignment we 

berthed on the raft at Long Bridges.   Joe nobly leapt from the boat and plunging an arm under the 

hull checked that the rudder was still in place and indeed still connected to the toggle wires.   Thus 

reassured we moved off at 10:42 and set-off upstream as the rain started, twenty or so strokes at a 

time, reaching Folly Bridge at 10:50.    

 

It says much for the power being applied at the front of the boat that I was not conscious of a strong 

headwind though it was still as windy.   The video shows that we were again rowing “respectably” 

although at lower ratings than we had (briefly) achieved in 2003.    

 

After turning at Folly Bridge at 10:50 we again came under wind-drive and after just five strokes of the 

whole eight, arrived at the top raft at 10:52.    

We concurred: 10 minutes rowing was too little but we left the boat on a high, and stayed euphoric for 

some hours being happy to take the credit for our collective rowing success!    

At our Reunion Dinner, attended by your Officers, Skype provided a low bandwidth, audio-only reunion 

with Nick Cooper, our No 7, long resident in Toronto.   As a College Scholar he might have been expected 

to deliver the formal hall grace at regular intervals: however he advised that he had evaded this obligation 

by declaring atheism.   None-the-less, he delivered the grace over the internet with aplomb and clarity.   

Quite a time machine since college residents then were required to dine in Hall on most nights during full-

term.  

 For us, Saturday started with the Corpus Association lunch, followed by a stroll to the river to encourage 

and then applaud the current rowers. What a day! More bumps and this year’s M1 won their blades, 

rowing in the “Spirit of 1963”. Congratulations! 
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The icing on the cake for five of us was the Saturday evening CCC BC dinner at Zizzi.   In the 

circumstances it was remarkably constrained.   Even after a notable number of (remarkable) 

sconces, everyone appeared to be “still standing” when they departed bed-ward, remarkably early 

considering there was no rowing on the Sunday – examination awareness perhaps. 

Thank you again for a wonderful weekend.    Your officers can relax: I am sure that we will not ask 

for an outing in 2014, let alone 2023.   But I look forward to attending a 10 Year Reunion! 

 

JOSEPH DAWSON, STROKE OF M1 2013 

The Friday of Summer Eights 2013 was eventful for several reasons this year. It saw the Women’s 
First VIII bump St. Hilda’s, the Men’s First VIII bump Merton, and perhaps most remarkably of all, the 
Men’s Second VIII complete the most impressive row-over I have ever seen, starting twelfth on the 
river, and finishing their race a length off the boat that had started fourth. 
 
As the latter VIII boated and warmed up, a rather different VIII was locking cleaver oars into plastic 
gates in the fiberglass shell of the Pelican. The last time six members of this boat had raced, it had 
been with the thinner, longer pencil blades, sitting in brass gates, bolted to a wooden shell. Six 
members of the Blades-winning 1963 Summer VIIIs crew had returned to the Isis.  
 
I was privileged enough to be making up numbers in this VIII, with Richard Wilson, Morcom Lunt, 
David Joyce, Christopher (Kit) Villiers, Robert Herbertson, and John Anscomb along with Peter Smith 
and Sam Robberts from the 2013 First Eight. We pushed off into the crowded river on a particularly 
windy day (25mph wind, gusting to 40), and rowed in 4s up to Long Bridges boathouse, where we 
briefly landed to check the equipment, much to the surprise of Race Desk, who wanted to know if 
we were a racing crew. 
 
Having pushed off again, we rowed all 8 to the Head of the River, where we spun and returned to 
the dock. Although I had set off with some trepidation, an enormous smile did not leave my face for 
the entire outing. Rowing, it turns out, is rather like riding a bike – you never forget. Not a member 
of the stern four was younger than 65, and were rowing with unfamiliar equipment, having not 
touched an oar for ten years, and yet the major limiting factor was Magdalen College’s Third VIII in 
front of us, causing us to stop several times, to avoid prematurely bumping them. 
 
The feeling of rowing done well is a hugely rewarding experience, feeling the shell slipping through 
the water beneath you on the recovery, as you glide forwards loosely to pick up the weight of the 
boat at the catch and move it past you once more. As the rainwater pooled in the hull of the boat, 
the wind seemed to drag us backwards or knock the boat around, and novice rowers from other 
colleges impeded the waterway, still some of that experience remained. Certainly from our position 
up in the bows, the looseness of the catch and the length of the stroke were plain to those of us 
from this year’s boat. The 1963 crew were surely a crew to be seen in their prime.  
 
Our experience of Summer VIIIs turned out to be a successful one, but the enduring memory for me 
was paddling down to the start of our race on Saturday, having comfortably bumped three times 
already. Dotted along the riverbank, calling encouragement from the Boathouse, The Greenbank, 
The Gut, and the Bunglines were members of the 1963 crew, cheering us on, and sharing in our 
apprehension as the start was delayed, and our joy, at bumping Queens to our own set of blades, on 
the 50th anniversary of theirs. 
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CCCBC WOMEN ROW TO LONDON 

ESTHER RICH, SECRETARY  

 

    From the 23rd-26th June the women of 

CCCBC will embark on their long awaited 

challenge of rowing a massive 180km 

from Oxford to London in aid of the 

charity ‘Beat’, which helped one crew 

member recover from anorexia. I’m sure 

you will all appreciate the pain this will 

involve – both from aching muscles and 

palm blisters – so we want to say a huge 

thank you to those of your who have 

generously sponsored us already! 

     We would obviously hugely appreciate it if you would consider sponsoring us at 

www.justgiving.com/londonrow, but we would also like to invite you all to both our launch and 

finish events. As with races, it will be the cheers of our supporters that will remind us why we are 

about to put ourselves through it and spur us on at the start line, so we’d love as many people as 

possible to make it down to the launch party to send us on our way. There will be a free BBQ and a 

jazz band to add to the excitement! 

Head of the River pub, Sunday 23rd June, 10.30am 

    The welcome party will be a similar affair, which again you are all very welcome to attend if you’d 

like to celebrate with us! This will be held at another Fuller’s pub on Hammersmith Bridge. 

The Dove, Wednesday 26th June, 3.30pm 

    If any of you are well placed to come down and support us en route, have a look at the outline of 

our daily itineraries below to see when we’ll be passing by. 

Sunday 23rd June Monday 24th  Tuesday 25th Wednesday 26th 

12pm Oxford 7am Wallingford 9am Marlow 9am Walton 

2.30pm Abingdon 9.45am Goring Gap 
BC 

12pm Windsor 12pm Twickenham 

6.30pm Wallingford 2.30pm Henley 4pm Staines 3.30pm Hammersmith 

5.50pm Marlow 6.40pm Walton 

 

    We’re really looking forward to seeing many of you there! 

 

http://www.justgiving.com/londonrow


Friends of CCCBC Newsletter Trinity 2013 
 

13  

 

BOATHOUSE REDEVELOPMENT 
THE PROBLEM 
 
The Corpus Boathouse has served us well for many years but little has been done to upgrade the 
facilities since the original build.  As a result, the building does not now match the training needs and 
aspirations our crews. 
 
The current layout is optimised to service the need for changing facilities and ablutions coupled with 
the provision of a room that is used but once a year as a social venue. Most importantly, the dry 
training needs of crews in terms of Ergo machine space, the provision of free weights, open space 
for mobility and cardio vascular exercise is woefully inadequate. 
 
THE PROPOSAL 
 
After consultation with crews, the Bursar has engaged the kind and generous ‘pro-bono’ services of 
RIACH Architects to consider the problem and create a cost sensitive and fully effective proposal for 
an updating of the facilities.  Care has been taken to assess current user needs and to understand 
fully the dry training needs mentioned above.  The aim was also to ensure that the building retained 
its ability to act as a social hub when events demand this.  Against this backdrop, the design proposal 
delivers: 
 

¶ Improved access for users and boats. 

¶ Toilet and changing facilities matched to current use patterns. 

¶ A bias in space allocation and configuration towards the dry training needs. 

¶ Flexibility to sub-divide the training room, on race days, to accommodate supporters 
separately from the crews as they prepare to compete. 

¶ Renewed glazing and heating systems will reduce operating costs and vastly improve 
security. 

¶ Create secure storage for key equipment items that are vulnerable to theft. 

¶ Finally, if planning permissions and funding can be obtained the design incorporates a 
terrace dining room (served from food preparation facilities on the first floor and 
connected by dumb waiter) that can be used in a number of social contexts to support the 
club and the College fund raising efforts.  In addition, this facility can be pressed into 
service on race days to serve refreshments on the terrace as people enjoy the view. 

 
THE WAY AHEAD 
 
Please take a look at the plans, attached to the same email as this newsletter, and get in touch to let 
us know what you think.  
 
Existing college funds are fully committed, and thus the project needs the support of sponsors, small 
and large scale, so that we can proceed. The estimated costs of the building works are circa £200, 
000.  
If you wish to learn more about the project please get in touch with the boat club President 
(clare.franklin@ccc.ox.ac.uk) or contact the Bursar, John Harrison on 01865 276736, or via 
john.harrison@ccc.ox.ac.uk.   
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